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Trinity Episcopal Church 
ON 

Capitol Square 
COLUMBUS, OHIO  

 
AGENDA  ð 195TH   ANNUAL  MEETING  

11:30 A.M. ð JANUARY 27, 2013 
 

òEvery member of the Parish, male or female, sixteen (16) years of age or older, who has been such 
member for six (6)  months preceding the election, and who has signed the Articles of Parochial 
Incorporation, and contributed to the support of the Parish in the mode it may through its Vestry 
appoint, shall be a lawful voter of the Parish; and any such voter may be elected a member  of the 
Vestry.ó     [Trinity Parish by-laws, Article 4] 

 

1. WELCOME, OPENING PRAYER 

2. CALL TO ORDER BY THE RECTOR 

3. MINUTES OF 194TH ANNUAL  PARISH MEETING  

4. SIGNATURE OF THE ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION 

5. ELECTION OF A CLERK FOR THE ANNUAL  MEETING  

6. APPROVAL OF THE ACTS OF THE CORPORATION 

7. NOMINATIONS AND INTRODUCTION  OF THE CANDIDATES 

8. OPENING OF THE POLLS 

9. REPORTS TO THE PARISH 

a. RECTOR 

b. SENIOR WARDEN 

c. FINANCIAL  REPORTS BY TREASURER 

i. ASSETS, LIABILITIES AND  FUND BALANCE AT THE YEAR-END 2012 

ii. INCOME AND  EXPENSE SUMMARY 2012 

iii. ENDOWMENT COMMITTEE 

e. PRESENTATION AND  ACTION ON THE 2013 BUDGET 

10. REPORTS OF PARISH MINISTRY TEAMS AND  ORGANIZATIONS 

11. OTHER BUSINESS 

12.  NECROLOGY 

13.  ADJOURNMENT, CLOSING HYMN AND  BENEDICTION   
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M INUTES  OF THE  
194TH  ANNUAL  PARISH MEETING  

TRINITY EPISCOPAL CHURCH 
11:30 A.M. ð JANUARY 29, 2012 

 
1. Welcome and Opening Prayer 
 
2. Call to Order by Fr. Burnett 
¶ New members were asked to sign the Articles of Incorporation. 
¶ A motion by Fr. Burnett to have Bill Bronson as clerk. So Moved by Jeff McNealey and second by 

Kitty Epler. 
¶ Minutes of the 193rd Annual Parish Meeting we approved for the record. 
¶ Acts of Incorporation and its purpose were explained to the parish. Kevin Wines moved Spencer 

Allen second the approval  
¶ Candidates for Vestry were Introduced Don Galbreath, Sharon Whaley, and Mark Lewis. For Sr. 

Warden Debbie Wiedwald, and Jr. Warden Bill Mains. 
The polls were opened for election 
 

3. Parish House Partnership 
¶ Darren Meyer compiled a large list of not for profit organizations that would have a possible 

interest in leasing space and partnering with Trinity on the third and or fourth floors. Darren 
asked that parishioners look over the list and if they have contacts with anyone in the 
organizations commit to helping Trinity reach out. A formal letter will be drafted and mailed to 
the organizations introducing the space and a possible partnership. 

¶ Darren will update the congregation through the year. 
 
4. Reports of Parish 
¶ Rector ð Fr. Burnett spoke to the congregation about Trinity as a community in 2012 and the 

covenant we can make to build on our congregation and nurture its growth. Fr. Burnett spoke of 
the great work done by the church leadership, the community ministries, and the overall support 
from the congregation. 

¶ Senior Warden- Jerry Sellman spoke about Trinityõs survival after a challenging year as we saw the 
demise of another downtown church. Jerry pointed out that even with declining attendance our 
base is strong with leadership. Our community programs have grown, a strong stewardship 
campaign, and our continued work to maintain the physical church. Jerry expressed optimism in 
the future of Trinity and encouraged active participation from all. 

¶ Financial Reports-Treasurer Courtney Clark prepared to hand over the reins of her position to Bill 
Forbes, she talked about fiscal 2011 presenting Assets, Liabilities, and Funds Balance. As 
Courtney said òThe good news and the bad news in reviewing 2011õs Operating Budgetõs financial 
reports are both that the year played out as we had expected.  The ògood newsó included that 
Trinityõs staff was diligent in controlling expenses, such as Dave Fontanaõs negotiations to save 
thousands on utility bills.  As noted below in more detail, we had great successes with new 
fundraising efforts that brought the parish together.ó  For 2012 Courtney stated the following,  
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2012 Operating Budget Discussion   
Going into budgeting, we knew of two large changes that would uniquely impact the 2012 budget: 

Decrease in Diocesan Mission Share: $15,000 (favorable), Loss of the 4th Floor Parish House 
Rental Tenant: $36,000 (unfavorable)   

Without making other substantial changes than the two items above, the approximate deficit in the 
2012 budget was $22,500.  The Budget Committee agreed to advise fiscal stewardship and to 
emphasize the importance of a balanced budget.  The Budget Committee included: Richard 
Burnett, Courtney Clark, Dave Fontana, Jeff McNealey, Jerry Sellman, and Debbie Wiedwald.    

The Vestry met over two separate meetings to finalize the Operating Budget.  The Vestry agreed to a 
òbalanced budgetó, which meant that difficult cost-cutting measures were needed.  After 
discussing many alternatives, the Vestry agreed to the following cost cuts:   

5% Decrease to Employee Salaries ð Rector, Administrative Assistant, Sexton and Financial 
Administrator - Savings: $9,000, 5% Decrease to Music Budget ð Choir - Savings: $2,000 Decrease 
to Maintenance Expenses - Savings: $7,500. Increase to Fundraising Revenue - Gain: $1,000 ð not 
technically a òcost cutó . Decrease to Parish Office Expenses - Savings: $3,000   

$22,500 is not a large deficit in the scheme of Trinityõs Operating Budget, which exceeds $425,000 
annually.  Because the Trinity Vestry and staff are going to continue to work to find at least 
another $22,500 of revenues ð and we challenge the congregation to participate in this goal ð the 
cost cuts to the employees and the music department will not take effect until July 1, 2012.  Should 
the cost cuts take effect, it would mean that the entire $11,000 of reductions would be spread so 
that the payrolls would be reduced by a full 10% for the second half of the year ð this is something 
painful that we should work to avoid.  The $22,500 shortfall could be made up by:   

 Finding a new tenant for the 3rd and/or 4th floors of the Parish House. Increased pledges or receipt 
of new pledges. Special gifts from outside sources (Trinity received a $5,000 special gift in 2011). 
In closing Courtney talked of the refinancing of the Capital Campaign with 5/3 Bank. The prior 
Huntington note, with a $225,000 balance as of December 31, 2011, was due to be paid off during 
2012.  The new Fifth Third note will have an initial principal balance of $300,000, consisting of 
$225,000 to pay off Huntington, $25,000 to restore the Endowment and $50,000 for 2012 
buildings & grounds maintenance & repair projects.  The longer term will facilitate collection of 
Capital Campaign pledges and creation of a strategy to pay off the note with monies other than 
from the Endowment. 

¶ Endowment Committee- Jeff McNealey said the church endowment is òholding steadyó. The 
VanGuard funds were improving and there would be some relief to enable the endowment to 
grow. A chart was presented showing the balances and progress over the last five years. 

¶ Presentation and Action on the 2012 Budget- The 2012 Budget was presented to the congregation. 
Questions were answered and concerns addressed. 

¶ The candidates for vestry were accepted and Debbie Wiedwald was made Sr. Warden and Bill 
Mains Jr. Warden. Both to serve a two year term and the vestry candidates three years. 

¶ Parish Seminarian-Bob Saik introduced himself and talked of his request to come to Trinity and 
learn about the ministry of a downtown church. 

¶ Reports of Parish Ministries and Committees. 
 

рΦ Necrology 
Adjournment- Hymn and Closing Benediction 

Respectfully Submitted, 
Bill Bronson 
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CANDIDATES  FOR VESTRY 

BILL  CASE 
Bill is a retire attorney, currently serving as board member and 
president of the non-profit German Village Society.  He has been a 
communicant at Trinity since the mid-80s.  He served a term on the 
vestry over 20 years ago.  Bill currently provides service to the Parish 
as a lector and weekday Morning Prayer leader. 

His wife Lisa serves as a member of the German Village Commission. 
 

 

ANDREA  GOVAN  
Andrea Govan has lived in Columbus for about nine years and works 
downtown at a law firm. She has been a member of Trinity church for 
a couple of years, taking part in the Altar and Pastoral Care guilds and 
lesson reading. Her daughter attends the Sunday school. They both 
enjoy the church very much and appreciate having the opportunity to 
take part in worship and service. She volunteers most weekends for 
the Columbus Literacy Council helping students learn English. 
 
 
 
 

KAREN  PEELER  
Karen Peeler has been a member of Trinity Church since 1998 and 
was a Vestry member briefly in 2007. She is a retired Professor 
Emeritus from the Ohio State University where she taught voice and 
voice pedagogy courses in the School of Music for 21 years; currently 
she is an adjunct instructor of voice at Capital University and lives in 
Bexley with her partner, Rev. Deniray Mueller. Formerly she has 
chaired the Worship Music and Arts Committee at Trinity ( two 
years) , chaired Trinity's St. John's Dinner ( two years with Deniray), 
arranged for Trinity Coffee Hours (1 year), arranged for Lectors (1 
years) and has sung in the Trinity choir. She has been heavily involved 
with the IN THE GARDEN ministry since 2008 and arranges the 
scheduling of volunteers and meal-providers for each Sunday. She is 
running for the Vestry because she believes deeply in the mission and 
tradition of Trinity Church, and wants to build on its substantial 
outreach and social justice ministry to the poor and homeless (IN 
THE GARDEN, BREAD), to an even more vigorous outreach to the 
downtown legislative, business, and new residential communities. She 
feels Trinity is uniquely located and chosen by God to bring the 
message of Jesus to its own members and downtown Columbus in a 
powerful way.  
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RECTORõS REPORT 
 ñ THE  REV. RICHARD  A. BURNETT  

Dear People of Trinity Church:  

On behalf of the wardens and vestry, I welcome you to the 195th Annual 
Parish Meeting of Trinity Episcopal Church, Columbus, Ohio. This 
meeting has as its official business the election of three vestry members (to 
serve three-year terms each.) We will also review important areas of 
ministry and hear reports on parish finances, community and pastoral 
ministries, and Trinityõs several contributions to diocesan and ecumenical 
life in 2012. Today, we also want to thank the three vestry members who 
complete their service at this meeting: Bill Bronson, Jori McDevitt, and Judy McKissick. All three have 
worked   faithfully to help build up the body of Christ at Trinity.  Bill has led our hosting of dinners at St. 
Johnõs, Town Street, for over five years and is a mainstay with the In The Garden fellowship every Sunday 
afternoon. He also offers wise counsel and creative leadership with òFuture Trinityó outreach efforts in 
our emerging downtown revival, and serves as a Eucharistic Minister, lector, and acolyte often on at 
Sunday morning and special liturgies. Jori, who with her husband Mark, recently opened a new family-run 
ice cream business (try some of the wonderful product today during our meeting!), has contributed to both 
Parish Life and Christian Formation team efforts over the past several years.  Judy is an essential part of 
our newly re-charged St. Margaretõs Pastoral Circle.  She and Don welcome 8:00am visitors and regulars at 
the West End of Trinity Church each Sunday, and provide many gracious acts of kindness quietly and with 
loving care. Their son, Paul, this year crafted to the two wood tables in the narthex from pews that had 
been in storage for several years ð Thanks, Paul! 

Trinity Church gathers each January for the annual meeting, and by doing so comes together in the Season 
of the Epiphany, the Season of Christ-the Light to the World. It is instructive to consider what it means to 
reflect on past ministry, and plan for our future life together, in a liminal season such as this.  A few 
moments ago, we prayed in the Eucharistic Prayer from Enriching Our Worship, òWondrous are you, Holy 
One of Blessing, all you create is a sign of hope for our journeyéó So, as we hear many reports and make 
critical commitments for 2013õs program and mission, let us do it all as  pilgrim people - always on the 
move, and always receiving blessing for our journey from our Father in heaven. 

My offering to you then is in three parts: Thanksgiving, Announcement, Invitation. 

THANKSGIVING -  Along with countless acts of devotion and spiritual nurture shown in our common 
life over the past year, I recall the deaths and ongoing pastoral needs of several longtime Trinity people.  
Molly Morris, past warden and civic leader in Columbus, died in the winter; Carter Lilly, Trinityõs assisting 
organist for many years and a delightful companion in our fellowship, died in the spring;  Jodi Park, who 
with her husband Bob were part of our congregation for over forty-five years, died in the fall; and  Bill 
Davidson, faithful communicant at both Sunday morning liturgies, sometime warden and advisor to 
several rectors (including me), was  buried in the December. 

To everything there is a season, and this past year was a season of thanksgiving for lives well lived. (A full 
reading of the Necrology of 2012 will come at the conclusion of this Annual Meeting.) 

In addition, we hold in prayer Joanne Giroux, who since early- November has been on oxygen support at 
Mt. Carmel West Hospital.  Bless and keep you servant, O Lord, and bring her your Peace. 

ANNOUNCEMENT -  More than a year ago, Trinity Church was invited by Columbus Public Art  2012, 
to play daily twelve new musical compositions (one each month) on the chime in our hundred-year-old All 
Saintsõ Bell Tower. The program for the first concert, New Yearõs Day 2012, marking the beginning of 
Columbusõ bicentennial, put it well: òThe use of church bells recalls their history as a mode of 
communication, while the compositions themselves are uniquely modern reflections of our time.ó Nick 
Tepe  deserves our heartfelt thanks for all heõs done in the lead project of Columbus Public Art 2012. 

And now, at the end of the bicentennial year, Trinity has become associated with an interesting ð and 
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perhaps more contested ð type of announcement in public art: Pittsburgh-based engagement artist Jon 
Rubinõs òThe Time & The Temperatureó (aka Teheran, Iran).  This piece, recently was unveiled at the 
corner of Broad and Lazelle Streets, will be the subject of a downtown forum hosted at Trinity Church 
next  Wednesday, January 30th at 5:30pm.  I hope many in our parish will come that evening  to hear a 
panel including the local Iranian community, Ohioõs Jewish advocate at the Statehouse, and my friend Rick 
Hermann, OSU political scientist and former U.S. State Department Iran specialist.. (Youõll find in the 
narthex a written description of òThe Time & The Temperatureó and a recent Op-Ed on pressing U.S.-
Iranian relations from The New York Times for your consideration.) 

A personal òannouncementó is that after 15 wonderful years living in a house on Fair Avenue in Bexley, 
Katharine and I recently have moved to smaller quarters downtown, at the nearby Waterford Tower on 
West Main Street at the start of Scioto Mile. We look forward to a new setting in this wonderful city! 

INVITATION -  Coming out of both our house-move and out of significant reflection and prayers for 
discernment of creative uses of our Parish House, the vestry and I have crafted a concept to create on the 
third floor of 125 East Broad Street an Urban Spirit Center for our congregationõs use and that of  
downtown colleagues and partners in ministry. More descriptions of this Center will follow in the next 
month, and I hope that we can dedicate the new library on the third floor, separate from the Music Room 
and storage of German Village Valuables Sale items, when we will welcome my dear friend Bp. Fred 
Borsch, retired bishop of Los Angeles and a leading poet/scholar/urban champion, to Trinity in 
Eastertide.  (Details to follow.) 

But with all this, a primary òinvitationó comes to us by way of our 2013 Parish Budget and our 
Stewardship Team, who worked hard through the past year with a new Columbus Deanery friend, Spencer 
Pugh, and invites us all into a deeper bond  of support for this House of Prayer (and Action) for All 
People. Today, your vestry presents a budget that is fiscally prudent and appropriate given the information 
we worked with at the January 2013 meeting.  However, for the fifth straight year it contains no staff (non-
clergy) increases in salaries and a very modest commitment for community ministries, congregational 
development, or creative marketing progress.  Recently, I heard a business analyst say, òeveryone knows 
that you canõt cut you way to a profit.ó Surely, Trinity is no exception.  Our regular attendance and 
pledging commitments must become a greater priority in 2013, and our fourth floor office space (which in 
2011 brought $36,000 in annual revenue) is ripe for that non-profit partner ready to turn the key. I have 
personally pledged to the wardens and the vestry that my ò#1 TO DO in 2013ó regarding parish 
administration and congregational vitality will be to use every personal contact and imaginative idea at my 
disposal to find that just-right fourth floor partner, and sign them to a long-term lease!  (Of course, I 
welcome your help with this challenging yet achievable task.) 

In all our thanksgivings, in our announcements of Godõs goodness, in our invitation to the whole city to 
come and see what is happening at Third and Broad, we offer texture to that prayer we said moments ago 
that sent us from the table of fellowship and life-changing grace to this meeting: 

                      God of abundance, you have fed us with the bread of life 
                      and cup of salvation; you have united us with Christ and one another; 
                      and you have made us one with all your people in heaven and on earth. 
                      Now send us forth in the power of your Spirité 

Yours in shared ministry, 

 

  

  

Richard A. Burnett 

Rector 
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SENIOR  WARDENõS REPORT 
 ñ Debbie Wiedwald 
Inspire. Change. Moving Forward.   
Trinity Church, itõs members and staff inspire me.  Our church 
continues to be a sanctuary for many in the community. Business 
leaders and homeless people filter through our doors daily for 
morning and noonday prayer, for solitude and for respite.  The 
downtown community benefits from Trinityõs beauty and the bells 
throughout the day.  Finding Time, Columbusõ Art Bicentennial 
program, utilized Trinityõs Bells for original compositions in 2012.   
Organizations utilize Trinityõs space such as the annual Memorial 
Service for the Homeless held in December each year.  Our history, our witness and our beauty is 
inspirational. 

Our Parish family is inspiring.  I commend to your reading the numerous reports in this Annual 
Meeting booklet; weõve had a busy year.  Youth welcomed weekly in Sunday School are taught and 
nurtured by Dale Deubler and Madeleine Trichel.  Nursery school children enjoy playing and hearing 
books read by a rotation of volunteers.  The Parish Life Ministry team and the Worship, Music and 
Arts Ministry team arranged enjoyable Parish outings and community building activities. Fundraising 
events gathered parishioners for the Village Valuables sale and the many Columbus Marathon events.  
Parishioners assisted with Adult Education offerings and supported brides and grooms when they 
came to Trinity for their wedding.  The Pastoral Care team provided cards, visits, and support to 
parishioners in need.  Community Ministries address global and local concerns. Trinity supported the 
rebuilding of Haitiõs cathedral and Nets for Life.  BREAD advocates for the Columbus community 
and St. Johnõs His Place dinners support Franklinton residents. Many dedicate their time to ensure a 
wonderful worship service.  Lectors, Lay Eucharistic Ministers, Acolytes, Ushers, Altar Guild, and 
Office Volunteers support our worship.  Kent Phillipõs weekly floral arrangements are creative.  
Trinity benefits from committed Ministry Teams and Parish leadership such as the Building and 
Grounds committee, Lay Weeders, Vestry and the Endowment preserve our building and programs  
Under Nick Tepeõs leadership and hard work, the Third Floor received a much needed renovation and 
will be available for retreat space.   

ITG had a remarkable year.  Meals provided have doubled. Community organizations and religious 
groups provide wonderful meals to needy downtown residents.  An increasing number of families and 
teens attend ITG each week.  Additional supports are being implemented and a leadership team 
comprised of attendees make sure weekly services and meals are provided in a welcoming and smooth 
manner.  

The Annual Meeting marks the end of the Vestry terms of Bill Bronson, Jori McDevitt, and Judy 
McKissick.  Bill coordinated St. Johnõs dinners, hosts ITG, volunteered at Third floor work days, and 
served as Vestry Clerk.  Jori organizes many Parish Life events, volunteers in the nursery and 
substitutes in Church School.  Judy participates in many Pastoral Care supportive services and serves 
as an usher.  Their leadership on Vestry will be missed. 

I am grateful for Trinityõs staff.  Dick Burnett advocates on behalf of Trinity in Columbus.  Our 
Parish Associates of Elizabeth Lilly, Abby Flemister and John Sanders provide worship support.  Bob 
Saik, Parish Seminarian, also provides educational programs in addition to worship support.  Kevin 
Wines, Trinityõs choir and music program ensures Sunday worship is inspiring.  Diane Donato warmly 
welcomes those in need during the day, manages office volunteers and is often the first contact for 
people planning weddings.  Dave Fontana ably manages day to day finances and ensures that the 
Vestry and Endowment committee receive timely and accurate information.  Tom Belcher responds 
each Sunday to parishioners and guests needing support. 
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Trinity will continue to change and move forward.  Attendance demographics, Financial changes, and 
an influx of new Downtown apartments will impact Trinity. Plans are being made to alter Trinityõs 
garden and make additional improvements to the Undercroft.  You are invited to participate in the 
many inspiring committees and offerings at Trinity.  If you are interested in being a part of the 
changes at Trinity, become involved.  Godõs love and support are evident at Trinity.  

 
 

JUNIOR  WARDENõS REPORT 
 ñ Bill Mains 
I am very encouraged by all the changes at Trinity this year. I have felt the 
new and revitalized interest by the congregation in the programs and plans 
that make Trinity a "church for all people". We have a very creative, 
challenging, and active vestry. It is a very rewarding and fun group to work 
with in deciding plans for the church. Trinity is lucky to have this group. 

I had the privilege to attend the Consortium of Endowed Episcopal 
churches this year in Charlotte, NC. This is a group of lead thought setters, 
sharing new ideas for the further enrichment of the Episcopal Church. 
Though networking and learning sessions , it was a very productive conference, and I came home with 
many new ideas. I look forward to attending this years' meeting in San Deigo I also attended the 
General Convention in Indianapolis. It was exciting to see national church policy being made and 
changed by the House of Bishops and the House of Deputies. All aspects of the national church were 
represented. It was rewarding to speak with many of these groups On a local level, I attended the 
diocesan conference held here in Columbus. All local churches were in attendance, sharing ideas, 
voting on policy chances and re-evaluating procedures that govern the diocese.  

I look forward to serving my second year as junior warden and working with the vestry and Fr. 
Burnett to further enrich Trinity Church. I welcome you ideas, comments and further participation 
this coming year! 
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TREASURERõS REPORT   
(For the year ended 12/31/2012) 

 ñ William Forbes, Treasurer 
 
2012 Operating Budget Review 
 
The review of the 2012 operating results compared to the budget shows a deficit at yearend of 
$12,165.   
 
REVENUE  - $3,902 over budget 
 
Pledge income was at budget 

Plate & Non Pledge Contributions were $4,458 over budget ð received several one time payments 

Rental Income was $3,960 below budget ð Budgeted a nominal amount $1,500 under other income 
for rental of either 3rd or 4th floor ð no tenant found as of yearend ð very high priority for 2013 

Fresh Box rental income $2,000 below budget-  revision of 4 year old Fresh Box lease was not 
completed prior to year end ð also high priority for 2013 

Easter & Christmas contributions were $3,116 over budget 

Fund Raising budget was an aggressive amount but results came in well short of $7,500 ð Marathon 
dinner and breakfast, plant sale and garage sale continue as main events ð The marathon events should 
gain more traction and produce more revenue as they enter their third year in 2013  

Grants $1,500 below budget ð prior year annual grant reduced by $1,500 for 2012 
 
EXPENSES - $16,067 over budget 
 
Mission Share ð with new formula for Diocesan mission share in place the estimate for ½ of 2012 
mission share was $3,771 over amount budgeted in January 2012 

Staff expenses were at budget for the year 

Dave and Dianeõs 8 ð 10 year old computers required additional maintenance before crashing and 
being replaced resulting in $5,500 of unbudgeted expense 

All building repair expenses were covered by the $50,000 received from the refinancing of the Capital 
Campaign note from Huntington to Fifth Third Bank ð Explanation is in Buildings and Grounds 
report 

There were other nominal deviations from budgeted amounts among other expense line items 
 
2013 Operating Budget Discussion 
 
The Vestry and budget committee have been fiscally responsible over the years in presenting a 
balanced budget to the Parish at the annual meeting. 

A review of the budgeting process over the last few years has shown that the Stewardship Campaign 
for the coming year is usually not completed until sometime in late February or early March. This 
makes it difficult to prepare a balanced budget in January for the Annual Meeting. 

Consequently for 2013 the Vestry is presenting a budget that is not balanced as of the end of January 
because the final 2013 revenue amount is not defined.  The plan is to revisit the budget at the end of 
March and make any revenue adjustments (pledges, rental income, grants, etc.) to the budget and see if 
a deficit still exists for the balance of 2013. At that time all expense items will be reviewed relative to 
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the budget and any necessary budgeted expense items will be adjusted in order to have a balanced 
budget for 2013. 

Several things have happened at Trinity over the last 5 -7 years relative revenue and expense items in 
the budget.  On the revenue side ð pledge income varies from year to year, the number of pledging 
units has declined  ð rental income in 2006 was $62,000 when the restaurant was in the undercroft, the 
Open Shelter offices were on the third floor and the Bishop Center was on the fourth floor ð The 
Bishop Center vacated the fourth floor at the end of 2011 ð Rental Income  for 2012 was $18,400 and 
is budgeted at $20,600 for 2013. 

To offset this decline in revenue over the years, the Treasurer, Financial Administrator and the Vestry 
have been vigilant in reducing church expenses. In 2008 over $20,000 of expense was taken out of the 
budget through staff cuts, cutting working hours, and resulting payroll tax savings. Over the last five 
years another $15,000 in expense reductions have been made by negotiating reduced utility rates and 
reducing other overhead expenses. This process is ongoing every day. 

As we start 2013, the emphasis is on increasing rental revenue by finding tenants for the available 
rental space , revising the FreshBox lease and seeking any other feasible sources of revenue. 

The church staff has not had a positive pay adjustment for the last five years. As part of the March 
budget review, the opportunity to give a modest pay increase will be analyzed. 

 
CAPITAL  CAMPAIGN NOTE  
 
The Capital Campaign note with the Huntington National Bank was to become payable in full in 
December of 2012.  Quarterly principal payments of $25,000 plus monthly interest had been made 
since the note was reset with the Huntington in December 2008. The note was finally refinanced with 
Fifth Third  Bank on  February, 27 2012 for $300,000  with the old note balance of $222,354 being 
paid off, $25,000 put back into the Endowment to cover the last $25,000 quarterly principal payment 
made in February and $50,000 designated to cover much needed church repairs. (See Bldgs. & 
Grounds report), the $2,646  residual was used for operating expenses. The new note is for 10 years 
with $2,500 monthly principal payments plus monthly interest payments. The principal and interest 
payments are funded from the Endowment. With the refinancing of the note, annual principal 
payments of $100,000 on the old note have been reduced to $30,000 annually.  This allows more 
funds to remain in the Endowment and to grow over time. 
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  ¢wLbL¢¸ 9tL{/ht![ /I¦w/I      

 нлмнΣ нлмо hǇŜǊŀǝƴƎ.ǳŘƎŜǘ !ƴŀƭȅǎƛǎ     

 /ŀǎƘ .ŀǎƛǎ       

   !Ŏǘǳŀƭ  ¸¢5 .ǳŘƎŜǘ Proposed 

  Wŀƴ - 5ŜŎ мн 2012 Budget Variance нлмо .ǳŘƎŜǘ 

Income      

1010 Ŀ Pledges     

 1011 Ŀ Current Year Pledges                    мтпΣуоф  173,360                     мΣптф  180,000 

 Current Year Pledges Received Prior Year 

                      
пуΣспл  48,640 

                              
-    30,000 

Total 1010 Ŀ Total Pledges 223,479 222,000                     мΣптф  210,000 

      

1015 Ŀ Prior Year Unpaid Pledges 

                      
мрΣтлл  17,000 

                  
όмΣоллύ 9,000 

      

Total Pledges for 2012             239,179           239,000  

                         
мтф              219,000  

      

1020 Ŀ Plate & Contributions     

 1021 Ŀ Plate Offering 

                      
моΣммс  10,000                     оΣммс  12,000 

 1025 Ŀ Non Pledge Contributions 

                         
рΣопн               4,000                      мΣопн                  7,500  

Total 1020 Ŀ Plate & Contributions 18,458 14,000                     пΣпру  19,500 

      

1100 Ŀ Rent      

 1102 Ŀ 2nd Floor Al-Anon 

                         
нΣтлл               2,700  

                              
-                    2,700  

 1103 - 3rd Floor 

                                   
-                       -    

                              
-                          -    

 1104 - Bishops Center 4th Floor 

                                   
-                       -    

                              
-                          -    

 1106 Ŀ 1st Floor AA 

                         
нΣплл               2,400  

                              
-                    2,400  

 1108 Ŀ Fresh Box Catering 

                      
моΣллл             15,000  

                  
όнΣлллύ               15,000  

 1109 Ŀ Misc Rent 

                             
омл               2,000  

                  
όмΣсфлύ                    500  

Total 1100 Ŀ Rent 18,410 22,100 

                  
όоΣсфлύ 20,600 

      

1200 Ŀ Investments     

 1210 Ŀ Endowment Current Year                    ммфΣлун  119,082 

                              
-    121,523 

 1230 Ŀ Endowment Prior Year 

                                   
-                       -    

                              
-                          -    

Total 1200 Ŀ Investments 119,082 119,082 

                              
-    121,523 

      

1300 Ŀ Special     

 1310 Ŀ Wedding Revenue 

                      
муΣллл             20,000  

                  
όнΣлллύ               18,000  

 1320 Ŀ Flowers 

                         
пΣплр               1,000                      оΣплр                  4,000  

 1330. Ŀ Easter 

                         
рΣпоф               4,000                      мΣпоф                  5,000  

 1340 Ŀ Christmas 

                         
уΣстт               7,000                      мΣстт                  8,000  

 1370- In The Garden Contributions 

                         
сΣусо               3,000                      оΣусо                  4,000  

Total 1300 Ŀ Special               43,384             35,000                      уΣоуп                39,000  
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 Future Trinity Fund Davidson - Marketing                       -                       -    

                              
-                    1,000  

 J Morrow Fund - Bread 

                                   
-                       -    

                              
-                    1,000  

      

1400 Ŀ Grants New Grant received for $4,920 

                         
сΣллл               7,500  

                  
όмΣрллύ               11,920  

         

1450 Ŀ Fund Raising 

                         
оΣртм  7,500 

                  
όоΣфнфύ 4,000 

         

Total Income                     ппуΣлуп  444,182                     оΣфлн  435,543 

      

Expense      

8000 Ŀ Outreach     

 8032 Ŀ In The Garden Expenses 

                         
пΣспп  2,000                     нΣспп  4,000 

 8001 Ŀ Diocesan Mission Share  1/2  

                      
нсΣрру  22,787                     оΣттм  30,200 

 8002 Ŀ Prior Year Mission Share 1/2 

                      
отΣтмн  37,712 

                              
-    32,186 

 8020 Ŀ Seminary Support 

                         
мΣллл  1,000 

                              
-    1,000 

 8030 Ŀ Outreach Programs 

                         
пΣспп  4,500 

                         
мпп  4,500 

 8040 Ŀ Consortium Endowment 

                         
нΣунм  1,500                     мΣонм  1,000 

 8045 Ŀ BREAD 

                         
мΣллл  1,050 

                          
όрлύ 1,000 

Total 8000 Ŀ Outreach 78,379 70,549                     тΣуол  73,886 

      

Congregational Development     

 7120 Ŀ Marketing - Future Trinity 

                                   
-                       -                       -               1,000.00  

Total Congregational Development 

                                   
-                       -                       -               1,000.00  

      

Pastoral Care     

 7210 Ŀ Rector's Discretionary 

                         
мΣоум  2,000 

                       
όсмфύ 2,000 

Total Pastoral Care 

                         
мΣоум  2,000 

                       
όсмфύ 2,000 

      

2000 Ŀ Clergy      

 2100 Ŀ Rector        

 2105 Ŀ Salary 

                      
пнΣрлл  42,500 

                              
-    42,500 

 2110 Ŀ Housing & Utilities 

                      
орΣллл  35,000 

                              
-    35,000 

 2115 Ŀ Payroll Taxes & Fringe Benefits 

                      
мрΣтпм  20,000 

                  
όпΣнрфύ 16,200 

 2117 Ŀ Pension 

                      
мсΣмур  14,950                     мΣнор  14,940 

 2120 Ŀ Continuing Education 

                             
оор  1,000 

                       
όссрύ 400 

 2130 Ŀ Expense Allowance 

                         
оΣлрн  3,000 

                            
рн  3,000 

 2135 Ŀ Parking 

                         
мΣорп  1,440 

                          
όусύ 1,440 

 Total 2100 Ŀ Rector 114,167 117,890 

                  
όоΣтноύ 113,480 

         

 2300 Ŀ Supply Priest 

                         
нΣуор  3,000 

                       
όмсрύ 3,000 

Total 2000 Ŀ Clergy 117,002 120,890 

                  
όоΣуууύ 116,480 
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3000 Ŀ Administration     

3001 Ŀ Rector's Admin. Assistant     

 3005 Ŀ Salary 

                      
ноΣотп             23,375  

                             
όмύ               23,375  

 3015 Ŀ Payroll Taxes & Fringe Benefits 

                      
моΣфто  14,000 

                          
όнтύ 10,500 

 3035 Ŀ Parking 

                         
мΣонл  1,440 

                       
όмнлύ 1,440 

 Total 3001 Ŀ Rector's Admin. Assistant 38,667 38,815 

                       
όмпуύ 35,315 

      

3100 Ŀ Sextons     

 3105 Ŀ Salary 

                      
нпΣфлр  23,000                     мΣфлр  23,500 

 3115 Ŀ Payroll Taxes & Fringe Benefits 

                      
моΣрмл  13,000 

                         
рмл  13,500 

 Total 3100 Ŀ Sextons 38,415 36,000                     нΣпмр  37,000 

      

3200 Ŀ Administrators     

 3205 Ŀ Salary Financial Secretary 

                      
моΣроо  12,000                     мΣроо  13,000 

 3207 Ŀ Liturgist 

                         
уΣмнр  8,125 

                              
-    8,125 

 3215 Ŀ Payroll Taxes & Fringe Benefits 

                         
мΣфсн  1,800 

                         
мсн  1,800 

 3235 Ŀ Parking 

                             
тос  675 

                            
см  750 

 Total 3200 Ŀ Administrators 24,356 22,600                     мΣтрс  23,675 

         

Total 3000 Ŀ Administration 101,438 97,415                     пΣлно  95,990 

      

3300 Ŀ Parish Office     

 3305 Ŀ Telephone 

                         
нΣулн  3,000 

                       
όмфуύ 3,000 

 ACS Computer Service 

                         
мΣлоу  1,000 

                            
оу  1,050 

 3310 Ŀ Postage 

                         
оΣруп  3,500 

                            
уп  3,500 

 3320 Ŀ Printing 

                         
мΣфлс  1,200 

                         
тлс  1,750 

 3325 Ŀ Office Supplies 

                         
нΣсуп  2,000 

                         
суп  2,500 

 3330 Ŀ Equipment        

 3331 Ŀ Equipment Lease 

                         
оΣпсс  3,600 

                       
όмопύ 3,550 

 3332 - Equipment Purchase 

                         
мΣтот                     -                        мΣтот                        -    

 3335 Ŀ Maintenance & Repair 

                         
пΣтпл  1,000                     оΣтпл  1,800 

 Total 3330 Ŀ Equipment 9,943 4,600                     рΣопо  5,350 

 3500 Ŀ Stewardship & Envelopes 

                             
мол  150 

                          
όнлύ 130 

 3600 Ŀ Bank/Payroll etc Fees 

                         
рΣрно  5,200 

                         
оно                  4,800  

 3700 Ŀ Publications 

                             
нпу                  728  

                       
όпулύ                    300  

 6700 Ŀ Fund Raising 

                             
тнр                     -    

                         
тнр                  1,000  

Total 3300 Ŀ Parish Office 28,583 21,378                     тΣнлр  23,380 

      

3800 Ŀ Ministry Support & Meetings     

 3810 Ŀ Diocesan Convention 

                             
уур  250 

                         
сор  800 

 3830 Ŀ Meetings 

                             
ууп  500 

                         
оуп  800 

Total 3800 Ŀ Ministry Support & Meetings 1,769 750                     мΣлмф  1,600 
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5000 Ŀ Music Staff     

 5001 Ŀ Director 

                      
мрΣолл             15,300  

                              
-                  15,300  

 5010 Ŀ Organist 

                         
сΣнрл               5,200                      мΣлрл                  5,500  

 5015 Ŀ Payroll Taxes & Fringe Benefits 

                         
мΣруф               1,500  

                            
уф                  1,560  

 5100 Ŀ Choir 

                      
мсΣфпл             16,000  

                         
фпл                16,000  

 5100 _ Instrumentalist 

                             
срл                     -    

                         
срл                        -    

 5400 Ŀ Organ & Piano 

                         
нΣнул               5,000  

                  
όнΣтнлύ                 5,000  

 5500 Ŀ Music Supplies 

                                
фф                     -    

                            
фф                     100  

Total 5000 Ŀ Music Staff               43,108             43,000  

                         
млу                43,460  

         

6000 Ŀ Christian Education        

 6500 Ŀ Adult Education 

                             
мсс  500 

                       
όоопύ 300 

Total 6000 Ŀ Christian Education 166 500 

                       
όоопύ 300 

      

7300 Ŀ Worship     

 7310 Ŀ Altar Flowers 

                         
оΣлпр  1,000                     нΣлпр  4,000 

 7320 Ŀ Worship Supplies 

                         
нΣлну  2,000 

                            
ну  2,000 

 7330 Ŀ Altar & Chancel 

                             
снл  300 

                         
онл  500 

 7360 Ŀ Wedding 

                         
тΣосо  6,500 

                         
усо  7,500 

Total 7300 Ŀ Worship 13,056 9,800                     оΣнрс  14,000 

      

4000 Ŀ Building and Grounds     

 4150 Ŀ Security Monitoring 

                             
рмс  400 

                         
ммс  500 

 4110 Ŀ Gas 

                         
рΣфтт  12,000 

                  
όсΣлноύ 8,000 

 4120 Ŀ Electricity 

                      
нфΣлпм  28,000                     мΣлпм  27,000 

 4130 Ŀ Water 

                         
пΣлпр  3,500 

                         
рпр  5,000 

 4140 Ŀ Trash 

                         
мΣртп  1,500 

                            
тп  1,500 

 4210 Ŀ Cleaning Service 

                                   
-    500 

                       
όрллύ                       -    

 4220 Ŀ Inspection Fees 

                         
сΣулм  6,000 

                         
улм  7,000 

 4230 Ŀ Bruner & HVAC Repairs 

                         
уΣппу  4,500                     оΣфпу  8,000 

 4300 Ŀ Insurance-Bldg 

                      
мсΣнлу  18,000 

                  
όмΣтфнύ 18,000 

 4700 Ŀ Church Repairs 5th 3rd funds 

                                   
-                       -    

                              
-                          -    

 4800 Ŀ Building Supplies 

                         
нΣтрт  3,500 

                       
όтпоύ 2,800 

Total 4000 Ŀ Building and Grounds 75,367 77,900 

                  
όнΣрооύ 77,800 

      

Total Expense  460,249 444,182                  мсΣлст  449,896 

      

Net Income              (12,165)                    -                   όмнΣмсрύ             (14,353) 
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ENDOWMENT COMMITTEE REPORT FOR 2012  
ñ JEFF MCNEALEY  

 

òWeather the Stormó best described 2012, an improvement over "Holding Steady"  for 2011. Without 
major new gifts to the Endowment in 2012, the fund was impacted by 2006 mortgage requirements, 
although to a far lesser degree thanks to the refinancing with Fifth Third discussed below. Fortunately, 
prudent operations of the Church and adherence to the budget did not require unbudgeted 
operational support to the Church during 2012 beyond the $119,082 for operations support pursuant 
to the "funding formula." As the table below indicates, the Endowment Principal gained $4,970 from 
the Carter Lilly Estate and $6,000 from the sale of two columbaria niches. As a result of the foregoing, 
and in accordance with the "funding formula" approved by the Parish in 2000, Endowment support 
for Parish operations in 2013 is $121,523, a 2% increase over 2012's support level of $119,082. The 
Vanguard Funds generated $25,409 in income in 2011. The Rectorõs mortgage is current and 
generated $11,619 interest which is added back into Vanguard funds, as are the principal reduction 
amounts. From an endowment performance standpoint, adding back in the distributions to the 
Church during 2012 totaling $149,968 (down from $266,641 in 2011), the Vanguard Funds increased 
by $236,862 or 19.9%, compared to the 7% S&P gain. The 2012 distributions of $149,968 amounted 
to 9.1% of the "total value" of the endowment, as compared to 18.4% in 2011 and 11.9% in 2010.  In 
2013, funding support from the Endowment will continue to be significantly reduced due to the 
recent refinancing of the mortgage note with Fifth Third Banks. The note has a year end balance of 
$275,000. The impact of the loss of rental from the third and fourth floors continues to have a 
negative effect. If rented at targeted rates, cash flow would be sufficient to cover the mortgage 
payments and add more money to operating cash slow. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

On January 16, 2013, the Rector sold his home in Bexley and purchased a condominium at the 
Waterford Tower downtown. Pursuant to resolution of the Committee, the endowment financed the 
condominium on current commercial terms with a mortgage of $164,000. With the payoff of the 
Bexley mortgage at closing, funds available for investment in the endowment increased by $55,535. 

Values 2008 2009 2010 2011 2012 

Endowment Principal $994,073 $1,094,101 $1,110,711 1,229,032 1,241,956 

Additions to  Principal $100,028 $16,610 95,129 12,924 16,177 

Total Endowment Principal $1,094,101 $1,110,711 $1,205,840 1,241,956 1,252,956 

Rector's Mortgage Note $219,266 $233,250 228,948 224,042 219,535 

Total Vanguard Funds $1,328,998 $1,359,267 $1,448,535 1,190,070 1,276,984 

Year End Endow. Values $1,548,264 $1,592,517 $1,677,483 1,414,094 1,496,519 

Total Vanguard Equities $713,019 $784,297 $934,744 874,014 937,893 

Equities % of Total End. 46% 49% 56% 62% 73.5% 

% Equity Growth  (-42)%  (10 )%  (19)% (-6)% 7.3% 

Annual S&P Growth -38.5% 23.4% 11.6% .1% 7% 

Vanguard Funds Income $50,247 $40,227 $36,684 $25,409 $25,409 

Funding Formula to Ops. $98,460 $105,180 $108,069 $114,876 $119,082 

Payments above Formula $96,400 $64,771 0 $51,732 0 

Cap. Camp. Mortgage Pay. $0 $42,000 $92,000 $100,033 30,886 
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Your Endowment Committee, comprised of Rev. Burnett, Bill Forbes (Treasurer), Courtney Clark, 
Julie Newhall, Jeff McNealey (Chair), Jerry Sellman, Brad Sturm, Bill Mains and Debbie Wiedwald, 
most ably assisted by Dave Fontana, Financial Administrator, met four times during the year to review 
current investment strategies, to analyze Endowment and Church operational cash flow projections, to 
discuss possible additional funding requests from the Vestry in 2012, and to discuss changes to the 
endowment funding policy.  Believing that the investment advisors to the various Vanguard funds are 
far more sophisticated and knowledgeable about continually shifting market conditions, a view 
confirmed by performance in 2012 (increase of 7.3% in the equity funds), the Committee has elected 
to stay with the current mix of Vanguard funds, with the proviso that upcoming fund draws will be 
taken from the cash account or bond portfolio in light of probable diminution in bond fund values 
due to anticipated increasing interest rates. Twice in 2012, the Committee, and friends, hosted our 
downtown friends "In The Garden", a very rewarding experience for all. We encourage others to 
gather together to host ITG in 2013. 
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PARISH SEMINARIAN  
 ñ BOB SAIK  

I am Bob Saik and I am the parish seminarian at Trinity.  This is the 
second year that I am doing my field education at Trinity.  During my time 
here, I have met many new friends and learned a great deal about ministry.  
My wife, Jan and I appreciate all of the people who have supported us 
during this time.  Thanks for all you do at Trinity and thanks for caring for 
us. 

As a seminarian, I have been involved in many worship services and I 
have been given the opportunity to offer sermons.  I have participated in 
the meetings of several different groups at Trinity.  I have visited with parishioners who cannot attend 
church and lead adult formation classes.  I have taught confirmation class and participated in marriage 
counseling.  During this next few months, I plan to spend time working with the children.  Dick 
Burnett has been a wonderful teacher, colleague and friend.  I thank him for all of his assistance and 
advice.  I have also been blessed by the advice I received from many other members at Trinity.  
Thanks to each of you. 

This is my third year in seminary.  I attend Bexley Hall which is located at Capital University.  We 
share space, professors, classes and worship services with the Lutheran students at Trinity Lutheran 
Seminary.  The ecumenical environment is excellent.  I am very comfortable going to seminary with 
people of other denominations.  I have learned a great deal from these friends.   

Late last year, I received notification from the Diocese of Southern, Ohio that I was approved as a 
candidate for ordination.  I still have much work to complete before I would be approved for 
ordination.  In early January, I took a series of tests called the General Ordination Exams.  These tests 
are given by the national Episcopal Church and they help people to determine whether I am prepared 
to be ordained.  I should here the results of these exams in February.    
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ALTAR  GUILD  
ñ Rhoda Allen 

The Altar Guild prepares the altar for all regular and special services. They make sure there are enough 
supplies, that the linens are clean and that appropriate colors are used in consultation with the rector. 

The altar guild lost it leader when Susan and Rich Crompton moved out of town. Bunny Johnson and 
Rhoda Allen have filled in. Those who served in the Altar Guild this last year were Susan & Rich 
Crompton, Lynn Giljahn, Chuck Gebhardt, Andrea Govan, Bunny Johnson, Emily Pucker, Frank 
Russell & Rhoda Allen. As always we would welcome others to join us in this way to serve Trinity. 

 

BUILDING  & GROUNDS  
ñ Alan Sheppard, Tom Belcher, and Dave Fontana 

2012 was a very busy year for building projects. The refinancing of the Capital Campaign note In 
February with Fifth Third included an additional $50,000 to be used for many much needed building 
repairs and to refurbish the third floor of the Parish House for rental. 

The old carpeting and ceiling tiles were removed and replaced on the third floor and all of the walls 
were patched and repainted. Many thanks to the volunteers who made this happen. Nick Tepe, 
Debbie Wiedwald, Al Sheppard, Dale Deubler, Bill Bronson, Bill Mains, Joel Norris, Don Galbraith. 

All of the doors and door frames were repainted by an outside paining firm. 

Church Building Repairs:  

South door replaced ð had severely deteriorated. 

Broad Street doors which would not open were removed, all hardware refurbished and doors 
reinstalled. 

West end doors were realigned and weather stripping installed around interior glass doors. 

All red doors to the Church and Parish House were repainted by an outside painting firm. 

Crumbling 3rd St. West End steps were removed and replaced. 

Leaking walls, windows, gutters etc. along the south wall and the west wall and stairwell to the organ 
loft were repaired and all associated interior walls were plastered and repainted. There has not been 
any sign of further leakage. 

Clogged  drains in kitchen and undercroft were cleaned out eliminating intermittent drain back ups 
and floor flooding in the kitchen ð grease trap was inspected and found to be sound. 

All of the building projects planned for 2012 have been completed and there is $9,147 remaining from 
the $50,000 available.  

Further thoughts on Buildings and Groundsñ Nick Tepe 

The maintenance of a large and old building such as ours can present a great many challenges of both 
time and cost, however 2012 provided many opportunities to fix long standing problems and leave the 
building in good shape moving forward. Perhaps most significantly, restructuring the loan from the 
2005 capital project allowed for both a better rate and smaller payoff as well as some funds to fix 
immediate problems. As a result we were able to fix long standing issues with all the doors to the 
church, replace the crumbling west porch, find a permanent fix to leaking issues on the south side of 
the church, repair drains in the undercroft, and replace carpet on the third floor of the parish house. 
Additionally, a group of dedicated volunteers repaired and painted the walls on the third floor and 
replaced the ceiling tiles, making that space habitable for the first time in almost 7 years. While these 
projects have left us in good shape, there is still much to be done, including replacing flooring and 
fixtures in the undercroft, and making the best use of our garden since the large tree on the corner has 
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been gone for some time. The inevitability of problems with a building of this age mean that the 
Buildings and Grounds committee will alway have much to accomplish, and will need strong support 
from the parish to keep our space the beautiful, welcoming, and holy place it is. 

 

COMMUNITY  M INISTRY  
ñ Emily Pucker 

Two-thousand-twelve was a busy year for Trinity's service to our neighbors around the world. Jesus 
said, 'Truly I say to you, to the extent that you did it to one of these brothers of Mine, even the least 
of them, you did it to Me.' This is the heart of our work here at Trinity, indeed the work of every 
Christian: to serve Jesus in our neighbors.  

This year we've been involved with two different projects with the Diocese to bless our brothers and 
sisters in the far places of the world. In Epiphany season last year, the Diocese of Southern Ohio 
raised over one hundred thousand dollars to work to rebuild the cathedral in Port-au-Prince, which 
was destroyed in the earthquake in 2010. The cathedral served and continues to serve an absolutely 
vital function in Haiti, the largest Diocese in the Episcopal Church, blessing not only its own 
parishioners but people in need throughout the  city. Its destruction was a heavy blow to a good and 
loving nation, but the service of Rebuild Our Church is making a real difference there. 

Currently, we are involved in another gift of loving service as we raise funds for NetsforLife®, which, 
through Episcopal Relief & Development, provides treated mosquito nets, training on their use, and 
malaria testing and treatment to families in sub-Saharan Africa. Malaria kills 655,000 people each year, 
most of whom are children under the age of five - yet NetsforLife® is changing that, and Trinity has 
been a part of it. The Diocese of Southern Ohio began this project as an effort to honor the retiring 
Bishop Ken and Mariann Price, and has blossomed into an amazing chance to bless our neighbors out 
of our abundance. It's not too late to participate in the Diocese' work: contact Emily Pucker at 
emilyjane.2004@yahoo.com for more information on how you can get involved. 

 

FINDING  T IME : COLUMBUS  PUBLIC  ART 2012 
ñ Nick Tepe 

The Columbus Bicentennial celebrations in 2012 presented a unique opportunity for Trinity to play an 
active role in the life of downtown Columbus. The curatorial team for òFinding Time,ó the public art 
project for the bicentennial, approached Trinity about commissioning original pieces by local 
composers for the chimes. 12 composers were commissioned to create one new piece every month 
throughout the year. The composers ran the gamut from classical composers like Donald Harris and 
Richard Smoot, jazz performers like Derek DiCenzo and Bobby Floyd, rock artists like Sue Harshe 
and Trademark Gunderson, and familiar faces from Trinity Jacob Reed and Gerald Harvey. The 
project was huge success, with the composers excited to write for such an unusual instrument, and 
positive responses from many people throughout the community. Highlights included a kickoff in 
January for the first piece and an overview of the entire project held in the nave, a concert in the 
garden of the first six pieces performed live by carillonneur Nick Tepe in July, and a òflash mobó of 
dancers and musicians performing along with the piece for October. The project has concluded with 
the 12th piece playing throughout January 2013, however the positive response from sponsors and the 
community has led to plans for additional news coverage and the production of a professional 
recording of all the pieces. 
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ST. JOHNõS H IS PLACE DINNERS  2012 
ñ Bill Bronson 

Again, in 2012 Trinity Episcopal provided outreach to St Johnõs Franklinton and His Place Dinners. A 
mirror of the year 2011, we witnessed several in need of a hot meal and fellowship. During the three 
times Trinity provided the meal we served 115, 142, and 123 people respectively. I would like to thank 
all parishioners who volunteered their time to assist. As always I thank Alan Sheppard for his 
dedication and outstanding service. I have served as coordinator for this ministry for the past five 
years and I feel it is time to pass the opportunity on to another congregant. Sharon Whaley will take 
over for me in 2013. Sharon comes with great compassion and drive and I am certain she will 
continue to represent Trinity well. In the coming year I ask that you continue to volunteer your time 
for this ministry as we remain mindful that while our country is slowly recovering from a great 
economic disaster, there are many who are in need of a meal and positive fellowship. Letõs show St. 
Johns what Trinity is really made of, I look forward to seeing all old faces and new ones in the coming 
Wednesdays at St. Johns Franklinton.  

IN  THE  GARDEN  
ñ The Rev. deniray mueller 

In The Garden (ITG) serves between 100 and 150 persons weekly for a worship service, nutritious 
and attractive hot meal, and community building in the undercroft of Trinity Church. Our community 
has increased from approximately 3600 meals served in 2011 to over 7500 in 2012. Many in the ITG 
community have become òregularsó and participate in organizing, serving, worship and cleaning up 
each Sunday. They are developing a sense of relationship, responsibility, and pride in what ITG does 
and stands for, and are eager to see the program expand. As we visit with our community each 
Sunday, we find that they have come to consider ITG a pleasant, safe, and gracious place of welcome; 
they tell us they appreciate being treated with respect and friendship, and of course, they enjoy the 
meals, which are served to them at their tables rather than buffet style by ITG volunteers.  

We continue to present programs on free job training and work opportunities, on voter registration, 
and opportunities available at nearby churches and organizations during the next week. This year we 
have added a retired lawyer who comes monthly to answer questions and give guidance about state 
and federal agencies, legal concerns or problems with agencies or their parole. We have started, when 
manpower permits, to be open for movies and popcorn on those holidays where the homeless have 
nowhere to go. 

In addition to Trinity (Vestry & Endowment Committee), Saint Johnõs Worthington, All Saints New 
Albany and Saint Philip churches, we have meals provided by Chicks 4 Christ (a share group of 
correction officers), a piano/voice studio, and the Hilliard High School Key Club. Several churches 
now bring their youth groups as part of their service obligations. The Ohio State Muslim Students 
Association provides take-away sack lunches every Sunday that they are in school. We are seeking 
other groups to assist with meals, particularly as our numbers increase. 

Highlights of the past year were: 

¶ The visit by the national Ecclesia (Street Church) organization when they met for their yearly 
meeting in Columbus. Members of the ITG team attended the conference. As part of the conference, 
we welcomed the participant to In The Garden. 

¶ The visit of Joe Mazza, who started In The Garden five years ago in November 

¶ The beginning of a Leadership Bible Study Group, with some of the combined ITG team leaders. 
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LAY WEEDERS 
ñ Pat Rugola, Head Gardener 

The Lay Weeders plant and maintain the Trinity garden, holding periodic work days throughout the 
year and planting annuals and the Shirley Wootten Memorial Geraniums every spring. In 2012 the 
group sold plants from membersõ gardens in conjunction with the German Village Garage Sale, and 
visited a lush and eccentric private garden through an introduction from one of the Weeders. They are 
also working with the Junior and Senior Wardens and other parishioners on a redesign of the 
northwest corner of the church property. Those who worked in the garden in 2012 include Rhoda 
Allen, Kate Blakeslee, Kitty Morton Epler, Rachel Friend, Susan McKinley, Kent Phillip, Pat Rugola, 
Sharon Whaley, and Eloise Allison, Lay Weeder emerita. 
 

PARISH L IFE   
ñ Emily Pucker 

Parish Life is a celebration of our fellowship in Christ here at Trinity. It is the opportunity for 
members and friends to gather together and express and share in our communion as a body, and it is 
always seeking new ways to serve the parish and to foster a deeper sense of belonging and love among 
parishioners.  

In 2012, those working on the Parish Life ministry team have planned a wide variety of events, from 
today's annual meeting luncheon, to a Christmas cookie exchange, our now annual Soup and Stew 
Cookoff, apple picking, Share the Harvest coffee hour, and Welcome to Trinity Sunday; we were even 
able to secure a secret visit from St Nicholas on his feast day! What can I say - we're good. 

Assisted by the efforts of Trinity's staff, including our sexton Tom Belcher and administrative assistant 
Diane Donato, Parish Life works ceaselessly to uphold Trinity's traditions and to help create new 
ones. We are always grateful for the efforts of Trinity's parishioners, which are the glue that keeps 
these events on track. 

Parish Life welcomes all who are interested in participating in this ministry of welcoming and 
hospitality. Please contact Emily Pucker at emilyjane.2004@yahoo.com if you are interested in being a 
part of Parish Life or have an idea for an activity.  

Further Thoughts on Parish Life ñ Julie Newhall 

Parish Life is concerned with fostering fellowship within Trinityõs parish and with visitors to our 
church. Activities include assisting parish clergy and staff in coordinating social functions, welcoming 
new members to the parish community and encouraging participation in activities. 

During this past year, members of Parish Life have worked to create opportunities for fellowship 
through a wide variety of parish programs and events, including the 194th Annual Parish Meeting, St. 
Valentineõs Day Bake-off, Mass in the Grass, Welcome to Trinity Sunday, Blessing of the Animals (St. 
Francis Day), apple picking, Soup and Stew Cook-off, Share the Harvest, St. Nicholas Sunday and 
more. 

Parish Lifeõs efforts are aided by Rector Richard Burnett and by staff members Tom Belcher, Diane 
Donato and Kevin Wines who help to plan, make sure that the church is prepared to host events, and 
publish timely, creative communications to promote activities. 

Members of Parish Life have enjoyed a wonderful spirit of cooperation and creativity as weõve 
planned throughout the year. All of us are grateful for the contributions of so many parishioners who 
have helped us to practice hospitality and to build both fellowship and friendship. 

The coming year promises to be filled favorite events and many new opportunities. Look for news of 
upcoming events in The Chimes, on Trinityõs website and in weekly bulletins. 
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PASTORAL CARE CIRCLE  
ñ Mary Gahbauer 

St Margaret's Pastoral Care Circle has been humming along through 2012. We now have more than 20 
parishioners who are willing to provide care and service of various types for church members in need. 
Ways in which we have served to augment the clergy's pastoral role in the past year include: organizing 
card signing to send greetings and messages to those congregants and relatives in military service; 
providing rides to church and doctors' appointments; nursing home and hospital visiting; funeral 
hospitality; knitting and delivering prayer shawls, providing flowers for visitors to take along; making 
and writing Pastoral Care cards, Christmas cards, Easter cards and birthday cards to the homebound 
and the sick, greeting newborns with prayerbooks, and lay Eucharistic visiting. Additionally we offer 
emergency child and elder care, or emergency home help, but have not yet been asked for those 
services. As always, if you know of a congregant in need (sick, in hospital, bereaved, homebound) 
please fill out the pew card, or call the Rev Richard Burnett or Diane Donato at 614-221-5351. If you 
are willing to provide care of some kind from time to time please contact Mary Gahbauer at 
mgahbauer@otterbein.edu 

Members include: Rhoda Allen, Dick Burnett, Cynthia Callaghan, Bill Forbes, Mary Gahbauer, Andrea 
Govan, Jack Lake, Ken Leslie, Peggy Malone, Susan McKinley, Judy McKissick, Karen Mehta, Darren 
and Kathryn Meyer, Kent Phillips, Emily Pucker, Pat Rugola, Bob Saik, David White, Debbie 
Wiedwald, and Jim Zafris 

 

SUNDAY  SCHOOL  
ñ Dale C. Deubler & Madeleine Trichel 

Trinity offers Sunday School for elementary school children and Nursery Care on a year round basis. 
While attendance varies, typically 6 -7 children attend each week in the elementary class. The nursery 
has several babies, toddlers and preschoolers each week.  We have welcomed several new families this 
year.   Move-up from the nursery to elementary class occurs throughout the year when the child 
shows a readiness for the class. We welcome visitors, of any age, at any time. 

We continue to use the curriculum posted on the Episcopal Church website: http://
www.episcopalchurch.org/lesson-plans with the elementary aged children.  

Each week we gather around our small "altar" table to light candles and offer prayers. We follow the 
church year, using a small liturgical calendar. We decorate the table with the liturgical color of the 
season and the children's creative arts.   

During the summer we provide informal activities and lessons outdoors. When weather permits 
during the school year, everyone enjoys recess before entering the service by utilizing outdoor voices 
on the ramp and stairs at the Parish House entry.  

We extend an open invitation to the entire parish to visit the Sunday School and see us in action!  
Please contact one of the teachers if you are interested in helping on even a very limited basis. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

mailto:mgahbauer@otterbein.edu
http://www.episcopalchurch.org/lesson-plans
http://www.episcopalchurch.org/lesson-plans
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Church School students decorating Christmas Cookies. 

 

WORSHIP, MUSIC & ARTS 
ñ Kevin N. Wines, Director of  Music/Liturgist  

Worship, Music & Arts filled 2012 with numerous liturgical and social events.  We began the year with 
Sunday worship featuring jazz and blues music ð using Stephen Rushõs Blues Mass as service music 
during our morning liturgies.  This culminated on the last Sunday of Epiphany with a Mardi Gras 
celebration featuring the Dave Powers Trio.  Other Sunday-morning highlights included the Trinity 
Choirõs presentation of two major works by British composer Bob Chilcott ð A Little Jazz Mass with 
piano and drums, and The Making of the Drum, an exploration of the spiritual aspect of African 
drumming. Illuminati, the sacred ensemble of the Columbus Gay Menõs Chorus joined us in June. 
Weekly Night Prayer/Taizé Chant services were held during Lent. 

Cultural events ranged from a Columbus Museum of Art trip to view the Caravaggio exhibition and a 
Cincinnati museum trip to view the Tiffany Windows exhibit (followed by Evensong at Cincinnatiõs 
Episcopal Cathedral).  Book studies included Rabbi Salkinõs òRighteous Gentilesó and Geraldine 
Brookõs òCalebõs Crossingó along with a literary presentation on TS Elliottõs Four Quartets. Social 
events featured Shakespeare in the Park and the PB&J childrenõs jazz concert at the Topiary Garden. 

A small group from WM&A visited the Episcopal Churchõs General Convention in Indianapolis in 
July.  As the fall approached WM&A went on hiatus as members focused on the Columbus Marathon 
fund raising pasta dinner and pancake breakfast with great energy and success ð thanks to all who 
worked so hard on this project. 

The calendar year ended with beautiful decorations and music for the Advent and Christmas seasons.  
Special thanks to Kent Phillips for coordinating the greening of the church, and for year-round 
beautiful floral arrangements! 
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FROM THE  PARISH REGISTER, 2012 
(The sacraments are signs of the new life of God and Christian nurture in a parish family.  

We at Trinity Church celebrate the following grace-filled encounters of 2012.) 

 

Baptisms    Madelyn Leigh Clark 
   Edward James Fahey 
   Foster Bryant Wimberger Meyer 
   Cooper Gregory Minton 
   Madeline Jane Morrow    

  
    
Confirmations and Receptions 
   Jeffrey J. Arndt 
   Madeline K. Arndt  
   Erin Francis Landers    
   Kent Allen Phillips 
   June Ellen Spilburg   
   Lexi Renee Sribanditmongko 
   Sierra Marie Sribanditmongko  
   Elizabeth Van Deusen 
   Jacob Paul Gibbemeyer 
   Karen Cooper Minton   
      
    
Marriages    Trent Eric Pryor/Sara Ann Dean 
   Jermain LaõMont Pettis/Nicole Rebecca Fantroy 
   Matthew Ross Gallatin/Melissa Faye Converse 
   Edward Vincent Fahey/Julie Ann Newhall 
   Jason Robert Kahn/Laura Anne Sumner 
   Mark Alexander Le Boeuf/Laura Elizabeth Kennedy 
   Ashley Elizabeth Strauss/John Bradley Chambers 
   Erin Francis Landers/Jacob Pane Gibbemeyer 
   Danielle Jo-Leah Richardson/Charlie Erik Hill 
   Alexis Hattie Biasell/Joseph Stephen Duffy 
   Joseph James Merry/Emma Jane Taylor 
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NECROLOGY  
Let us remember before God all those who rejoice with us, but upon another 
shore and in a greater light, that multitude which no one can number, whose 
hope was in the Word made flesh, and with whom, in this Lord Jesus, we for 
evermore are one.  

 

Molly Richardson Morris 
Timothy Lyle Knapp 
Joseph DeVennish 
Carter Hayes Lilly 
Douglas Rasnake 

Charles R. Petree II 
Robert Charles Milbery 

Jodelle Park 
William R. Davidson 

Frank L. Elmer 
    

Remember thy servants, O Lord, according to the favor which thou bearest 
unto thy people; and grant that, increasing in knowledge and love of  thee, they 
may go from strength to strength in the life of  perfect service in thy heavenly 
kingdom; through Jesus Christ our Lord.  Amen. 

 
 



 
 

COME , RISEN  LORD 
 
 
One body we, one Body who partake, 
one Church, united in communion blest; 
one Name we bear, one Bread of  life we break, 
with all thy saints on earth and saints at rest. 
 
 
One with each other, Lord, for one in thee, 
who art one Savior and one living Head; 
then open thou our eyes, that we may see; 
be known to us in breaking of  the Bread. 

 

 
Text: George Wallace Briggs (1875-1959) 
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